Town of Eden

71 Old Schoolhouse Rd

Eden Mills, VT  05653

Minutes of Regular Meeting, May 14, 2019
The Eden Selectboard met at the Town Office on May 14, 2019.  Present at the meeting were:  Ricky Morin, Adam Degree, Barbara Dewyea, Kurt Salvas, Sherry Heckler, Craig & Patti Fryk, Candy Vear and Tracey Morin.

1. Adam opened the meeting at 6:00PM.  
To accommodate those present, the Selectboard moved to:

3.
Citizen Input:  Kurt Salvas and Sherry Heckler discussed with the Selectboard their desire to cross a section of undeveloped town property, planned for future cemetery use, to access a construction site on an adjoining property.  This would be a temporary access.  All agreed the temporary easement form used for grants would suffice for this situation.  Ricky made the motion to allow a temporary easement for Alderfer Enterprises to cross town cemetery property to move equipment from their property to an adjoining property.  Approved.  Tracey will prepare the easement form and contact Sherry when it is ready.

Ricky also advised Kurt that work is needed to Parsonage Road at his property location.  An area needs to be box cut with fabric and material added.  This is required as material installed when the road was realigned last year did not hold up over the winter.

Returning to the agenda:

2. Additions & Deletions to the Agenda:  
Items (a) through (c) will be discussed with their associated agenda item/topic:

a.
Under #8:  Copley Hospital Dog Bite Report

b.
Under #10: Access Permit for William Biasotti

c.
Under #13:
VLCT Annual Report

d.
Delinquent Tax Sale update

e.
No Parking Signs @ ball fields

4.
Approve the Minutes of April 23, 2019 and May 3, 2019:  Ricky made the motion to approve the minutes of April 23, 2019 and May 3, 2019 as written.  Approved.

5.
Beach Update:  

a.
Eric Niles – campsite @LERA for 6 consecutive weeks for camper & tent:  Eric was not present.  Patti has taken care of this rental question.

b.
Water maintenance update:  The first drinking water test has passed.  Lake water testing will begin on May 23rd.

c.
Patti and Craig had a list of questions, observations, requests, suggestions that they reviewed with the Selectboard.  Discussion included the lottery and why it is necessary, past incidents at LERA and the town’s liability concern, clarification of rates and forms, possible events and purchases, maintenance needs and when best to address all.
6.
Dog Officer Update:  Justin Gillen was not present to provide an update on the annual canvas for unlicensed dogs.
7.
Constable Update:  None at this time.
8.
Health Officer Update:  
From Additions & Deletions #2 (a) - Copley Hospital Dog Bite Report:  The Selectboard reviewed the report.  Candy advised she had forwarded the report to Health Officer, Amanda Cady.

9.
Lister Department – Outside Assessment Firm Contract – review & sign:  Russ Beaudin and Attorney Barlow have worked out the agreement for assessment services for the town to everyone’s satisfaction.  Russ has already signed the agreement.  Ricky made the motion to sign the agreement with Russ Beaudin for assessment services.  Approved and signed.  The Selectboard asked that Russ provide them with a status on the filing of the Grand List for the next meeting.
10.
Road Commissioner Report:

a.
Update Knowles Flat Twin Culverts:  None at this time.
b.
Excess Weight Permits:


i.
Ethan Morrison

ii.
Brian W. Stearns

iii.
NA Manosh, Inc.


Ricky made the motion to approve to town specifications, excess weight permits for Ethan Morrison, Brian W. Stearns, and NA Manosh, Inc.  Approved and signed.
c.
MRGP Grant – East Hill update:  Ricky has spoken with Julie Gates about the culvert cost.  Julie would like to be able to make payments toward this expense.  Ricky will get an exact cost for the agreement to be prepared and signed.

d.
MRGP Grant – Equipment purchase – Mulcher:  Two quotes were received at the town office.  After review, Adam made the motion to purchase the REINCO TMJR Power Mulcher from Johnson Hardware and Rental at $10,345.00.  Approved.

e.
Resolution to remove seasonal posting – review & sign:  Road/weather conditions have improved allowing for the road posting to be removed.  Ricky made the motion to sign the Resolution to Remove Temporary Closure.  Approved and signed.  
f.
2019 Draft Town & Bridge Road Standards:  No update has been received on the status of our comments to AOT on the proposed standards.
g.
FEMA Flood Plain Mapping Update:  No additional information has been received at this time.
h.
Dry Hydrant Grant Application – due 6-1-19 or 8-1-19:  Due to the date, Tracey suggested waiting to apply for the August due date.  Information will be sought from NHP/Eden Fire Department and Troy Dare contacted for his recommendation.  All information for the application should be available by early July to make the application deadline date of August 1st.
i.
Blakeville Rd – reclaim & replace culverts:  The Selectboard discussed this multi-year project.  The first phase would be to reclaim the lower end from RT100 to Cooper Hill Rd.  Ricky was asked to get a price on reclaiming this section for them to consider.
j.
LCPC – Traffic/Pedestrian/Bike study:  Eden participated in this last year.  Results showed high volume and excessive speed on North Rd and East Hill.  The Selectboard would like to look into grants for the flashing speed signs similar to those in Morrisville.  Tracey will look into this.  It was also suggested to ask the State Police to increase patrol of these roads during the summer season.

k.
Update of other activities of Highway Dept.:  

i.
From Additions & Deletions #2(e) – No Parking Signs @ ball fields:  Complaints have been received about parking along the roadway during sporting events.  Ricky has several new signs that he will put up to replace those that have been removed.  The Selectboard asked that a letter be sent to EYSC reminding them to have their coaches continue the policy of no practice or play until all vehicles abide with the “no parking” areas.

ii.
Tourangeau property adjacent to Camp Rd:  Ricky has contacted AOT, Jim Cota for advice on their complaint of sand on their septic system and request to divert water from the roadway onto other neighboring properties.  Jim advised checking with VLCT and the town attorney and suggested a letter from the town attorney referring to Title 19, Section 11 stating that nothing is to be placed within the town ROW, 24’9” from road center and the town is not responsible for anything in the ROW.
11.
Review of Town Use of ECS Building & Grounds Agreement:  The document prepared by Attorney Barlow had been reviewed by the Selectboard.  Ricky made the motion to send the document to the school for their review.  Approved.
12.
Ratify additions & deletions of April 23, 2019 meeting:

a.
Review of and approval to allow David Vilord to add material to LERA seasonal campsite #10.
b.
Discussion with Nancy Roy and instruction to Dog Officer, Justin Gillen to visit the dog owner about the noise complaint.

c.
Motion, approval and signing of RL Morin & Sons Construction excess weight permit to town specifications.

d.
Review of VLCT Govt. Accounting & Auditing Symposium seminar information.

e.
Discussion and agreement to review at next meeting of Town use of School property agreement.

Ricky made the motion to ratify the additions and deletions from the April 23, 2019 meeting as listed above in #12 (a-e).  Approved.

13.
FYI: 

a.
Attorney James Barlow – letter of rate increase.

b.
Email correspondence LCPC – G1 Holdings Update

c.
Fish & Wildlife correspondence to Greeter Program

d.
From Additions & Deletions #2 (c) – VLCT Annual Report


After review, all of the above were determined to be information only for the Selectboard requiring no action.  The Selectboard asked that the G1 Holdings email be forwarded to Leslie White.
14.
Any other business:  
a.
Candy spoke to the Selectboard of the need for a laptop computer.  This could be used by the beach managers for scheduling purposes throughout the season and by town office staff for elections outside the town office.  Barb made the motion to purchase a lap top computer for shared use by the beach managers for scheduling and town office for elections outside the town office, not to exceed $800.  Approved.
b.
From Additions & Deletions #2 (d) – Delinquent Tax Sale update:  Candy provided the Selectboard with the status of the two tax sale properties purchased by the town.  She continues to work with Attorney Barlow on these two properties.

15.
Sign Orders (7):  Seven (7) orders were reviewed and signed.

16.
Adjourn:  Meeting adjourned at 8:40PM.  
Unapproved minutes. 
Tracey Morin

Town Administrative Assistant 
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